SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 03 December 2014

PRESENT – Councillors A Bannerman, Mrs H Fraser, I Jones, M Kenny, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, Mrs K Owen and K Roberts.

IN ATTENDANCE – Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk) and one member of the press.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk) and Councillor K Pardy.
36/14
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT

There were no declarations of interest.

37/14
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 01 October 2014 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 
01 October 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.
38/14
MATTERS ARISING
38.1
Ref: 27/14 Fees and Charges - Councillor Mrs Moseley highlighted that the wording on the charging policy for allotments needs to be clarified.  This is in relation to providing a discount to individuals who are retired, on low incomes or are out of work.  She proposed that the following proxy measures are put in place to ensure a fair system that is easy to enforce.

For measuring age, the policy currently states 65 as the default retirement age but this is moving towards 66 so needs changing.  A good proxy measure would be to see evidence that the individual is in receipt of pension credit or state retirement pension.
To ascertain those on a low income or out of work, it was suggested that individuals are asked for proof of one of the following benefits; Job Seekers Allowance, Income Support or Employment Support Allowance (ESA).  
To be awarded the discount, this evidence should be checked annually.  Officers are still due to report back on their findings about whether other Councils already subsidise allotment charges and by how much.
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Officers investigate whether Councils elsewhere subsidise allotment charges for those in receipt of benefits and then review the charges based on their findings.

(ii) That the wording on the Charging Policy be amended once the charges have been agreed.

38.2
Ref: 28/14 Quarry Events Update - The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager reported that a meeting was held between himself, the Town Clerk and Shropshire Horticulture Society and various issues were raised with them regarding the Horticultural Society’s use of eth Town Council’s Premises Licence to ensure that the Premises Licence Holder (Town Council) continued to abide by the conditions of the licence.  Officers also discussed with the Horticultural Society the extent to which the Quarry was used both pre and post the Flower Show

39/14
QUARRY 

39.1
Quarry Events 2015 Update - The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager circulated a list of events in the Quarry for 2015.  He reported one cancellation of a concert in June and he is waiting for the date of the marathon to be confirmed as 21st June 2015.  Last year the marathon coincided with the Dragon Boat Race event which worked well.

The Food Festival organisers were due to hold a concert in the Quarry before their event but have struggled to secure an artist.  They are working with the promoter to book someone for 2016 instead.

The acts for the summer concert on 11th July are still being decided.  It is hoped that a band on the Friday night suitable for the younger generation can be arranged followed by the British Police Symphony Orchestra performing Last Night of the Proms on the Saturday night for an older audience.
The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager is also still finalising the bandstand programme and is conscious to not over book the Quarry.

Councillor Mosley joined the meeting.

39.2
Play Area Working Group Update - The Operations Manager has approached inclusive play experts Sutcliffe Play and KOMPAN of which both recommend a universal design approach to play areas to provide inclusivity for all handicaps.  Information from both companies was circulated.
The Mayor is working on a design proposal for Greenfields together with school children.  The designs will be circulated to the Play Area Working Group.  The Access Forum and Mrs Wood (Town Crier’s wife) have been consulted with regarding the design but Severndale School have not been involved.  Members made suggestions of other organisations that could provide support which were noted; Parent and Carers Group – contact Sue Thomas and Moving & Grooving Group – contact via Louise House.

The project will be put out to tender once a design has been agreed.  The Operations Manager confirmed that the work will take place in the next financial year, exact dates to be confirmed, avoiding school holidays when the facility is most needed.  

The Operations Manager confirmed that sand cannot be used in the play area in the Quarry due to the silting up of drains when the area floods.  It would also be expensive to clean and replenish the sand when the floods retreat.

RECOMMENDED:
That the Operations Manager circulate the date of the next Play Area Working Group meeting.
40/14
RECREATION & OPEN SPACE UPDATES
The Operations Manager detailed the report previously circulated on the current recreation ground issues.
40.1
Church Road Recreation Ground - The Operations Manager detailed parking issues in the vicinity of Church Road Recreation Ground, particularly during times of increased traffic i.e. school drop off/pick up times.  The Recreation Ground has a hard-standing area of reasonable size which is used by the patrons of the facility and informal parking spaces for those involved in the Park and Stride initiative at the school.  Part of this space is also defined as an informal basketball area although it is not used for this purpose regularly.  
There is a good working relationship between the Town Council, Church, School and residents who hold regular discussions about the issues.  Officers believe that the majority are happy with the current set up which continues to allow a number of different users to benefit from the space.  

Members were asked to consider an individual request from a local resident seeking more formal use of the hard-standing as a parking area with marked spaces, cordoning off areas for formal basketball use and promoting the use of the grass for parking.

RESOLVED:

That whilst the Town Council could not act upon the resident’s full request, pitch marking of the Basketball pitch shall be undertaken.
40.2
Sydney Avenue - The area of open space by Sydney Avenue is in regular use by a range of users for recreational activities.  The area is bollarded with 240 bollards to prevent any alternative use of this space.
Despite being replaced periodically over the last 25 years, the bollards have rotted and are now in need of replacement.  Officers approached three suppliers who quoted for the work to include a rot-proof sleeve which will considerably extend the life of the new bollards.  Each bollard for supply and fitting is £28.98, totalling £6955 for full replacement of all bollards.  

Members discussed the options of replacing them in phases over a couple of financial years or all in one go.  They preferred to replace them in one go expecting it to be more convenient and cheaper, but felt further quotes were needed before committing to this.

RESOLVED:

That the Operations Manager seeks further quotes for this work and report back to the committee.

40.3
Monkmoor Recreation Ground - Members were informed that work has been commissioned to replace the fencing around the new tarmac kick-about area (formerly the skatepark) costing £2848.  The existing fencing is being re-used to patch up gaps in the fencing around the all-weather pitch.
The all-weather Astroturf is showing signs of wear and tear particularly in the goal mouth areas, exacerbated by the poor replacement of crumb in the years before the Town Council took over its maintenance.
STC have put aside reserves as a sink-fund to facilitate a replacement of the Astroturf and by the end of 2014/15 there will be £100k in reserves.  It is estimated that the replacement of the full facility with either 3G or 4G will exceed these reserves.

Costings have been sought for the patching-up of the existing surface and full replacement of the Astroturf for member’s consideration in the future.  Members are keen that a good quality product is used as poor patching can lead to further problems and trip hazards.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the works undertaken be noted;
(ii) That refurbishment costs for the Astroturf be considered in due course.
41/14
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS
41.1
Feedback on New Christmas Lights - The general feedback about the lights was positive and an improvement on previous years.  However it was felt the displays lacked colour in the evening, there is nothing aimed at children and the only wow factor is the reindeer on Pride Hill that the shopping centres have provided.  The display in the square was felt to be a ‘bit retro’ by some residents and out of proportion.  It was explained that the size of displays at this location is restricted by poor fixings on the buildings.  Additional garlands will be considered for future years.
The Operations Manager confirmed that the lights under the Market Hall are the Town Council’s old display.

Councillor Jones highlighted that some light displays along Smithfield Road were not illuminated; he understood that the contractor ensured that such faults would be fixed within 24 hours.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the feedback of the new Christmas Lights be noted;

(ii) That the Operations Manager contacts the Christmas Lights Contractor regarding faulty lights along Smithfield Road.
41.2
Christmas Light Switch on Event - The Operations Manager reported back on the De-Brief Meeting that he attended with the Town Clerk and Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager following the Christmas Cracker event.
This year, the weather was favourable and a record number of people turned out.  This caused health and safety concerns in the Square where the crowds were uncomfortably large.  Being the licence holders, the Town Council feels they need to take on more of the logistical responsibilities.

The peddlers acerbated the problems which also interrupted the lantern parade which was delayed by 8 minutes.  Next year an alternative route for the parade is being considered so they enter the square from Princess Street, behind the Market Hall.

Some Councillors felt the individual shops should get more involved by putting up decorations and opening on such evenings.  Unfortunately, this cannot be enforced but lots of businesses put up Christmas trees in the flag holders.

The press left the meeting.

Councillor Bannerman recognised the potential for the event to grow and hoped it remained a stylish, smart, civilised event keeping the theme of a ‘Festival of Lights’.  He felt to achieve this an event manager is needed to oversee the event, the funfair outside the market hall he felt was inappropriate and wanted instead to encourage more acoustic acts such as the handbells.  

The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager explained the financial benefits of involving the funfair who made a donation to the event and provided a suitable activity for the teenagers prior to and after the switch on.  This helped pull crowds away from the square and the Market reported increased footfall on previous years.  The shopping centres also reported increased footfall and considered the event to be a great success.
Discussions continued and covered:

· whether the square was the right location for the switch on - alternatives are being considered, 

· whether screens could be used in the square so more people can see what is happening - there will be a cost implication to do this, 

· whether Father Christmas could have a grand entrance for the children’s benefit
· whether there is a need for a sub-committee group to review the event
RESOLVED:

To set up a working party to look at the management of this event.

42/14
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM
Councillor Mosley has been invited to the next Shrewsbury In Bloom meeting to discuss the options for next year’s competition and the potential move towards Neighbourhoods and Community Awards.  The Heart of England judges have agreed to provide advice and guidance to this committee.

RECOMMENDED:

That Councillor Mosley reports back following the next Shrewsbury In Bloom meeting in the New Year.

43/14
MARKETS

The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager reported that there is currently 99% utilisation in the market with one trader on the waiting list.  Based on previous trends, he expects to lose some traders after Christmas.

Many traders opened on the evening of the light switch on and they reported a good footfall after the lights had been turned on.  Around 88% of traders are not interested in opening for more hours over Christmas but they will be open on the evening of Carols in the Square.  There will be midweek entertainment in the market during the day.

44/14
BRONZE LEVEL TASKING, TEAM SHREWSBURY & COMMUNITY ACTION DAYS
Members reviewed the report of eth Town Clerk regarding the following Partnership Working areas:

44.1
Bronze Level Tasking – meets monthly and is attended by Rob Plimmer, Head of Logistics.  Collaborative working between the Councils, Police, Fire Service and Severnside Housing is achieving the discouragement of unauthorised bonfires, arrangement of bulk waste collections ahead of bonfire night and joint Days of Action within different areas of Shrewsbury.
44.2
Team Shrewsbury – the partnership includes the Councils, Police and Fire Services, BID and the shopping centres working collaboratively on the Our Place Programme for the Town Centre.  The Town Council facilitates weekly operational staff briefings of all operatives working in the town centre and all partners have found this useful.
The draft Operational Plan for the Our Place Programme has been forwarded to members and submitted for peer review.  The final Operational Plan needs to be submitted by February 2015.  This includes a number of Action Plans designed to address the priority areas identified by the public, business community and operational staff.

The Operations Manager reported on the Town Council’s positive involvement in Team Shrewsbury.  Staff now have regular meetings with the Police and Enforcement teams where lots of issues are being reported in town, recorded and acted upon with pleasing results.  The cooperation is very helpful to the Town Council’s operational staff.  The next stage is to develop relationships with the Police in outer urban areas of the town.
44.3
Community Action Days - There have now been four Community Action Days (CADs) held in Harlescott, Meole, Monkmoor and Ditherington where Town Council staff have taken an active role.  Further CADs are planned for the whole of the town over the forthcoming months.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the report be noted;

(ii) That the Town Council’s involvement in Team Shrewsbury be supported.
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